# افغانستان آزاد ـ آزاد افغانستان

### AA-AA

بدین بوم و بر زنده یک تن مسباد از آن به که کشور به دشمن دهیم چو کشور نباشد تن من مبـــاد همه سر به سر تن به کشتن دهیم

www.afgazad.com

afgazad@gmail.com

European Languages

زبانهای اروپائی

By Jeff J. Brown and Jeremy Kuzmarov

28.10.2020

## Fools' Crusade: Why United States Provocations Towards China Will Lead to Disaster



[Source: ft.com]

On July 4, 2020, the U.S. Navy dispatched an unprecedented two aircraft carriers and four other warships to the South China Sea for naval maneuvers in waters claimed by China. Secretary of State Mike Pompeo subsequently broke with the official U.S. policy of neutrality in territorial conflicts in the South China Sea and declared that China's claims to most of the Sea were "completely unlawful," though many of the disputed territories had been part of China prior to being taken over by Japan in the 1895 Sino-Japanese War.[1]

World War III nearly erupted on August 25, 2020, when a U.S. spy plane flew into Chinese air space while the People's Liberation Army (PLA) was conducting drills.[2] Conversely, in 1963 and 1965, China shot down U2 spy planes, while capturing and imprisoning the pilots, though this time, with the international stakes much higher, Beijing did not take the bait.[3] Provocative military policies have been accompanied by attempts to blame China for the spread of Covid-19, which President Donald Trump called "Kung Flu." Trump's administration has also (1) imposed high tariffs on China, (2) approved over \$13 billion in arms sales to China's enemy, Taiwan, (3) helped fast track a \$3 billion sale of General Atomics drones to India whose armed forces clashed with the Chinese in June, and (4) blacklisted Chinese companies for China's alleged aggression in the South China Sea.[4]

Secretary of State Mike Pompeo stated, in a speech at the Nixon library in Yorba Linda California, that

if we want to have a free 21st century, and not the Chinese century of which Xi Jinping dreams, the old paradigm of blind engagement with China simply won't get it done. We must not continue it and we must not return to it. [5]

On July 21<sup>st</sup>, *The New York Times* ran a front-page article highlighting the revival of the Committee on the Present Danger, a Cold War organization that called for greater military spending to meet the Soviet threat, but whose focus is now on China.[6] Democratic Party contender Joe Biden has at times been even more hawkish than Trump, telling *Foreign Affairs* that the U.S. needed to get tough with China, and calling Chinese leader Xi Jinping a "thug" who "doesn't have a democratic bone in his body."[7] Biden and Trump's approach appears to be supported by much of the U.S. public, as a recent poll by the Pew Research Center found that 73 percent of Americans had an unfavorable view of China, the highest in at least 15 years.[8]



The USS Nimitz and USS Ronald Reagan Carrier Strike Groups conduct dual carrier operations in the South China Sea in July. [Source: cnn.com]

#### Is the U.S. Jealous?

There are a variety of factors underlying these negative views, but one clear one is jealousy. While American cities are plagued by riots, quality-of-life indicators drop[9], and the country implodes under Trump's presidency, China, despite glaring inequalities, is in many ways prospering, and could conceivably supersede the U.S. as the dominant global power in the next half century.

Significantly, in the last decade, China has taken the <u>lead</u> in the race for worldwide patents, outpaced America in education, expanded its reach considerably in Africa, and launched the world's fastest supercomputer. Its response to the Covid-19 pandemic has been more effective and its economy is expected to surpass America's by around 2030. [10]

Over the past forty years, China has lifted 850 million of its citizens out of poverty and from 1978-2018 averaged an impressive 9.5% economic growth per year. According to the World Bank, China is the second largest economy in terms of Gross Domestic Product (GDP) since 2018 but number one in terms of per capita purchasing power. Since 2015, China also has the largest middle class in the world. Whereas Americans rely on gas-guzzling automobiles and airplanes for travel, China has 36,000 kilometers of high-speed railway, serviced by trains running punctually and quietly over the countryside at over 350 kilometers per hour. [11]

One of Xi's trademark initiatives is the One-Belt-One Road initiative (BRI), a global infrastructure development strategy to invest in nearly 70 countries and international

organizations.[12] The "Belt" seeks to recreate the old Silk Road land trade route, and the "Road," to create a sea-based trade route spanning several oceans. The initiative was to be consolidated through investments in large-scale gas and oil pipelines, roads, railroads, and ports as well as connecting "economic corridors." The BRI further includes efforts at "financial integration," "cooperation in science and technology," "cultural and academic exchanges," and the establishment of trade "cooperation mechanisms." [13]



The One-Belt-One Road initiative (BRI) is a global infrastructure development strategy to invest in nearly 70 countries and international organizations. [Source: mronline.org]

Although China has contracted with Erik Prince of Blackwater to carry out security and plans to build fifty special economic zones that enable great labor exploitation by encouraging foreign investors through low taxes and wages, [14] one study found that so far, infrastructure projects advanced under the BRI have increased GDP for participating economies by up to 3.35% and social welfare by up to 2.81%. [15] The BRI was designed in part as a form of pushback against the Obama administration's "Pivot to Asia," which expanded the U.S. naval presence in the South China Sea, military base network in Southeast Asia, and arms sales to strategic proxies, and was combined with the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP), a free-trade agreement pushing greater corporate and investor rights excluding China. [16]

Ultimately, the United Stated repudiated the TPP and has been unable to compete with the BRI. It has responded by developing its own aid and pipeline projects in Central Asia while continuing to advance color revolutions, and sanctions along with military encirclement—the U.S. has around 132,000 troops stationed in the Asia Pacific, including 55,000 in Japan and 26,000 in South Korea[17]—and territorial harassment in the South China Sea.

China has been absorbing nonstop attacks from the U.S. since 1949. But what the Trump administration is doing may in fact be approaching what Uncle Sam did to goad Japan into declaring war in 1941. The latter measures included a large-scale naval buildup under FDR in the Pacific Seas, expanding military training and aid to Japan's adversaries, most notably China, and imposition of an economic embargo on oil, which was designed to cripple Japan's war machine and economy. [18] Whether China would respond to American provocations today with an attack like at Pearl Harbor is unlikely, though American policies are very dangerous nevertheless.



U.S. military bases encircle China. [Source: newint.org]

#### A Further History Lesson

If history is any judge, the U.S. strategy of provocation is bound to fail. Sun Tzu, who wrote *The Art of War* 2,500 years ago was very clear on two points: (1) avoid direct confrontation at all costs, and (2) when in doubt, retreat. China's national leaders are well versed in this work, as well as all the other key historical texts involving governance and geopolitics.

The Chinese generally have a proud history of resisting Western imperialism, about which Americans are largely ignorant. This resistance goes back at least to the 1830s when the British began plundering China and forced onto its people illegal drugs such as opium, and later morphine and heroin. Franklin D. Roosevelt's maternal grandfather, Warren Delano, made a fortune as partner in the premier American trading firm in China (Russell & Co.), which trafficked in opium. [19] Another of history's biggest drug dealers, Queen Victoria, forced the ineffectual Qing Dynasty to sign the outrageous Treaty of Nanjing (1842), forfeiting Hong Kong Island, and turning it into the drug and money laundering capital of the world. [20]

For thousands of years before, the Chinese had defended themselves, mostly successfully, and established the tributary system, where they provided economic aid and spread their civilization in exchange for gifts and displays of fealty to the emperor. Ironically, starting in the 14<sup>th</sup> century, Europeans had "borrowed" China's advanced maritime and weapons technologies, which they began using to conquer the rest of the world. Qing Emperor Daoguang (1820-1850) was unprepared for outsiders turning China's own high-tech innovations against itself and did not adapt fast enough.



Major powers plan to cut up China for themselves; U.S., Germany, Italy, UK, France, Russia, Austria are represented by Wilhelm II, Umberto I, John Bull, Franz Joseph I [in rear], Uncle Sam, Nicholas II, and Émile Loubet. Puck, August 23, 1899, by J. S. Pughe. Westerners are blind to this 110-year episode in China's modern history; 1.4 billion Chinese will never forget.[Source: timetoast.com]

From that point on, the United States, France, England, Russia, Germany, and later Japan, furthered their efforts to weaken China and exploit its resources.

One-fourth of humanity, which for 5,000 years was centuries ahead of every Western and Eastern civilization in terms of agriculture, industry, infrastructure, weapons, exploration, science, technology and innovation, was relegated to being dubbed the "Sick Man of Asia." [21]

During China's civil war, 1927-1950, the 1921-founded Communist Party of China (CPC) and other anti-imperialist supporters began calling the West's and Japan's pillage of the country their *Century of Humiliation*.[22] With the concept of the Buddhist Big Wheel of

Life that keeps turning, 1839 became the people's symbolic, cyclical nadir, and a cry of resistance to start their long climb back to the top.

The year 1839 was when Lin Zexu, the special commissioner to end the opium trade, dumped more than 20,000 chests of opium sold by British merchants in the South China Sea. When the British subsequently defeated the Qing armies in the Opium Wars, they forced China to cede Hong Kong and pay large war indemnities, and solidified a neocolonial economic arrangement and law by which British citizens would not be tried by local courts if they committed a crime on Chinese soil.[23]

Over 100 years later, on October 1, 1949, Mao Zedong stood overlooking a packed Tiananmen Square and proclaimed the founding of the People's Republic of China (PRC), whose mission was to reverse the previous Century of Humiliation.

Within two years, the CPC had rid the country of drugs, prostitution, gambling, organized crime and Western theft and exploitation of China's human and natural resources.

While mistakes were made in the Great Leap Forward and Cultural Revolution and the country has evolved in many respects into a capitalist oligarchy, the Chinese Revolution set China on a path to national restoration and independence. It also vastly improved the living standard of the people through the state's investment in health-care, education and its commitment to industrialization, full employment, and in theory, social equality. [24]



Mao Zedong, atop Tiananmen Square on October 1, 1949, announcing to his nation's 500 million citizens that their Century of Humiliation was finally over. [Source: tjen-folk.no]

The Russian Revolution of 1917 had shocked the Western capitalist powers. But the Chinese Revolution of 1949, with one-fourth of the human race declaring their faith in communism, reverberated across the postwar Western empire like a red tsunami.[25] It was the driving force behind Harry Truman's paranoid *Domino Theory*, the rise of Joseph McCarthy's "Who lost China?" hysteria, and America's ignominious wars in Korea and Indochina, which resulted in the slaughter of so many millions of Asians.

China's intervention in Korea was a key step in ending China's Century of Humiliation. Fighting on the side of North Korean troops, its People's Liberation Army (PLA) dealt the U.S. military what *Look Magazine called* its most "shameful disgrace" since the Civil War, when Northern troops had "cut and run at the first Battle of Bull Run in 1861."[26]

According to Minxin Pei, a senior associate in the China program at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, Chinese nationalism was "partly a creation of Western imperialism," which had generated an overwhelming desire to overcome historic atrocities perpetrated by the West. These ranged from the Opium Wars and British acquisition of Hong

Kong, to support for the Guomindang during the Chinese Civil War, turning a blind eye to Japanese imperialism in the 1930s, and killing more than 900,000 Chinese troops in the Korean War while General Douglas MacArthur threatened to drop nuclear weapons over China.[27]

In light of this history, recent provocations by the U.S. are not seen as isolated incidents by the Chinese, but as merely the latest in the long series of Western aggressions. The Chinese, according to Minxin, feel especially strongly about issues such as sovereignty and the integrity of their territory—and will vigorously mobilize in their defense—because "they still have the historical memory of Western imperialism." [28]

#### China's Road to Rejuvenation

On November 29, 2012, China's current president, Xi Jinping, joined by the powerful members of the Politburo Standing Committee, went to the National Museum on Beijing's Tiananmen Square to announce that China was closer now than ever before to the objective of great rejuvenation, which had been pursued since the de-facto British colonization in 1839. In his speech, Xi stated that

this nation of ours suffered very gravely after the beginning of the modern era; it made enormous sacrifices, such as have rarely been seen in the history of the world. But because the Chinese people have never surrendered, and incessantly rose with force and spirit to resist, we grasped hold of our own fate in the end.[29]

The backdrop for Xi's speech was an exhibit at the museum called *Road to Rejuvenation*.[30] The key word is *rejuvenation*, whose synonyms include *renaissance*, *resurrection*, *revival* and *resurgence*. Notice they all start with *re*-, which means *again*. For the Chinese people, they will *again* reach the pinnacle of civilizational success.

Road to Rejuvenation's story about modern China's resurgence starts, characteristically, in 1839 before the first Opium War. To enter the exhibit, you have to walk across a glass-enclosed case in the floor. Inside that case is a world map. The map shows the state of affairs across the globe in 1839, with arrows pointing to all the places where Western colonialists were pillaging most of humanity.



Pictured is a map of China from the exhibit in the 19th century when China was subjected to unequal treaties by foreign powers which greatly weakened the country. [Source: <a href="mailto:chinadaily.com.cn">chinadaily.com.cn</a>]

The exhibits go on to detail the Chinese people's 110-year-long march from Western and Japanese plunder and tyranny to freedom and liberation. After 1949, they portray China's renaissance and (re)rise through the Mao, Deng, Jiang, Hu and now Xi eras.

President Xi's guiding vision for governing China is the concept of the *Chinese Dream*, which offers a riposte to the internationally coined American version.

Xi stated that "to realize the Great Rejuvenation of the Chinese Nation is the greatest dream the Chinese nation has had since modern times... [meaning 1839]."[31] The way to fulfill the rejuvenation and dream is by sustaining socialist ideals alongside a free market and promoting the BRI. Xi has further advanced the idea of a shared global community and shared future for humankind, while pushing for the complete reunification of the Motherland, which is understood to include the reabsorption of Taiwan, Hong Kong and Macao.[32]



[Source: chineseposters.net]

Though at once inspiring, especially when compared to the kind of political rhetoric coming out of Washington these days, Xi's vision is also in many ways contradictory and problematic because free-market development and socialism are antithetical to one another. Xi also shows no inclination to want to advance the rights and interests of workers caught up in sweat shop labor, or farmers suffering from predatory debt, nor in trying to counteract the growing political power of China's new class of billionaires. The call to reabsorb Taiwan could also lead to war.

Nevertheless, one should be weary of the demonization of Xi and China and underlying agenda behind it. Mike Pompeo gave ideological justification for the new Cold War, for example, when he stated in his speech at the Nixon library that Xi was tyrannizing his people and that "the free world must triumph over this new tyranny."[33] A similar rhetoric has emerged among liberals. The *New York Review of Books*, for example, published an article by Harvard University professor Roderick MacFarquhar, which characterized Xi as a "red emperor" and referenced Willy Wo-Lap Lam's 2015 book *Chinese Politics in the Era of Xi Jinping*, which suggested that Xi has centralized power to an unprecedented extent in modern times.[34]

This kind of negative characterization helped validate the Obama administration's Asia Pivot policy and its expansion under Trump. In an example of human rights being adopted as a political weapon, Samantha Power, U.S. Ambassador to the UN under President Obama, and Susan Rice, a former National Security Council adviser, have routinely denounced Beijing's atrocities on ethnic Uighurs and repression in Hong Kong and Tibet as a basis for expanding the American military arsenal in the South China Sea and pursuing confrontation with China.[35]

While certain criticisms of China's human rights record are warranted, the media and politicians fail to consider China's perspective. It maintains that the Uighurs have sponsored terrorist attacks targeting Chinese citizens in Xinjiang, a hub for oil, gas and coal,

necessitating the establishment of detention camps, and that the Hong Kong protesters are led by violent separatists backed by foreign powers. China also has long viewed American meetings with the Tibetan Dalai Lama as "serious interference" in China's internal affairs and part of a campaign of destabilization dating back to the 1950s and targeting a province [Tibet] of key strategic importance. Tibet is a great water source; it also possesses the world's largest uranium and borax deposits, large oil reserves, enormous iron deposits, over 80,000 gold mines, and the largest timber reserves at China's disposal.[36]

#### **China's Growing Military Might**

Premier Xi leads the Central Military Commission, the PLA's highest decision-making body, which has committed to producing a "world class force" that can dominate the Asia-Pacific and "fight and win" global wars by 2049.[37]

While spending less than half what the U.S. spends on the military, China has evolved as a world leader in artificial intelligence (AI) and anti-ship ballistic missiles and is close to developing a hypersonic missile which can travel many times faster than the speed of sound.[38]

In August 2016, Beijing <u>launched</u> the world's first quantum satellite that transmits photons, believed to be "invulnerable to hacking," three years after the Pentagon abandoned its own attempt at full-scale satellite security.[39]

A 2016 RAND Corporation study, War with China, predicted that, by 2025,

China will likely have more, better, and longer-range ballistic missiles and cruise missiles [than the U.S.]; advanced air defenses; latest generation aircraft; quieter submarines; more and better sensors; and the digital communications, processing power, and C2 [cyber security] necessary to operate an integrated kill chain.

In the event of all-out war, RAND suggested, the United States might suffer heavy losses to its carriers, submarines, missiles, and aircraft from Chinese strategic forces, while its computer systems and satellites would be degraded and destroyed by "improved Chinese cyberwar and ASAT [anti-satellite] capabilities." Even though American forces would counterattack, their "growing vulnerability" means Washington's victory would not be assured. In such a conflict, the report concluded, there might well be no "clear winner." [40] Historian Alfred W. McCoy urges us to

make no mistake about the weight of those words. For the first time, a top strategic think-tank, closely aligned with the U.S. military and long famous for its influential strategic analyses, was seriously contemplating a major war with China that the United States would not win.[41]



China's high-tech military is prepared for a war with the U.S. even more so than in the days of the Korean War. [Source: cfr.org]

Prominent Chinese defense intellectuals like <u>Shen Dingli</u> of Fudan University have long rejected the idea of countering the U.S. with a big naval build-up and <u>argued</u> instead for "cyberattacks, space weapons, lasers, pulses, and other directed-energy beams." Instead of rushing to launch aircraft carriers that "will be burned" by lasers fired from space, China should, Shen argued, develop advanced weapons "to make other command systems fail to work."[42]

Although decades away from matching the full might of Washington's global military, China could, through a combination of cyberwar, space warfare, and supercomputing, find ways to cripple U.S. military communications and thus blind its strategic forces. [43] Then, China would have definitively overcome its Century of Humiliation and completed the road to national rejuvenation that began in 1839 and was bolstered by the Maoist revolution of 1949.

**Jeff J. Brown** has lived and worked with the Chinese people for 16 years. He is author of *The China Trilogy*, blogs and podcasts at *China Rising Radio Sinoland*, is the producer of *China Tech News Flash!*, and is the curator of the *Bioweapon Truth Commission Global Online Library*. His forthcoming book, *Faster than a Speeding Bullet – the Chinese People's Unstoppable Socialist Dream for Global Leadership into the 22nd Century*, will be released in 2021.

**Jeremy Kuzmarov** is Managing Editor of *CovertAction Magazine* and author of four books on U.S. foreign policy including *Obama's Unending Wars* (Atlanta: Clarity Press, 2019).

- [1] Tim Kelly, "U.S. Navy Carriers Conduct South China Sea Drills as Chinese Ships Watch," *Reuters*, July 6, 2020, Brad Lendon, "US Navy Aircraft Carriers Resume Rare Dual Exercises in the South China Seas," *CNN*, July 17, 2020, <a href="https://www.cnn.com/2020/07/17/asia/us-navy-aircraft-carriers-south-china-sea-intl-hnk-scli/index.html">https://www.cnn.com/2020/07/17/asia/us-navy-aircraft-carriers-south-china-sea-intl-hnk-scli/index.html</a>.
- https://sputniknews.com/military/202008261080280072-beijing-says-us-spy-plane-entered-chinas-airspace-during-army-drills/. On the disputed South China Sea claims, see Jeremy Kuzmarov, *Obama's Unending Wars* (Atlanta: Clarity Press, 2019), 200. Former Singapore diplomat and China expert Kishore Mahbubani wrote in *The Financial Times* that while China claimed a lot of territory in the South China Sea, it began its reclamation later than some of its neighbors. "Vietnam," Mahbubani wrote, "began building an air strip on Spratley Island in 1976; the Philippines built one on Thitu Island in 1975; and Malaysia started building an airstrip and a resort on Swallow Reef in 1983." China's work by contrast began mostly in 2013-2014. Mahbubani sees China as assertive but not belligerent. Kishore Mahbubani, "Beijing in the South China Sea belligerent or assertive?" *The Financial Times*,

  March

  15,

  2016,

  http://www.mahbubani.net/articles%20by%20dean/Beijing%20in%20the%20South%20China%20Sea%20%E2%80%94%20belligerent%20or%20assertive %20 %20The%20Exchange.
- [3] <a href="https://www.upi.com/Archives/1987/11/18/China-claims-it-shot-down-U-2s/5392564210000/">https://www.upi.com/Archives/1987/11/18/China-claims-it-shot-down-U-2s/5392564210000/</a> and <a href="https://www.upi.com/Archives/1987/11/18/China-claims-it-shot-down-U-2s/5392564210000/">https://www.upi.com/Archives/1987/11/18/China-claims-it-shot-down-U-2s/5392564210000/</a> and <a href="https://alert5.com/2016/11/17/u-2-pilot-shot-down-and-captured-by-china-has-passed-away/">http://alert5.com/2016/11/17/u-2-pilot-shot-down-and-captured-by-china-has-passed-away/</a>
- [4] Azar Sukhri, "From Trade to Human Rights: Trajectory of Trump's China Policy," Al Jazeera, September 25, 2020, <a href="https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2020/9/25/trade-to-human-rights-the-trajectory-of-trumps-china-policy">https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2020/9/25/trade-to-human-rights-the-trajectory-of-trumps-china-policy</a>; Pranshu Verma, "As India and China Feud, U.S. Sees an Opportunity to Build an Alliance," *The New York Times*, October 4, 2020, 14; Ryan Browne and Jennifer Hansler, "Trump Administration Readies Major Arms Sale to

- Taiwan," *CNN*, September 19, 2020, <a href="https://www.msn.com/en-us/news/world/trump-administration-readies-major-arms-sale-to-taiwan/ar-BB199zdi">https://www.msn.com/en-us/news/world/trump-administration-readies-major-arms-sale-to-taiwan/ar-BB199zdi</a>. The sales include Stinger anti-aircraft missiles, F-16 jets, MK-48 Mod 6 torpedoes, and Abrams tanks. The Trump administration in September has been pushing for even larger packages of weapons including missiles that would allow Taiwanese jets to hit Chinese targets in the event of a conflict. This would be in violation of a law by which the U.S. government is required to provide weapons of a defensive nature to Taiwan. Edward Wong, "U.S. Push for Big Arms Sales to Taiwan Would Put China in Weapons' Range," *The New York Times*, September 18, 2020, A10.
- [5] Edward Wong and Steven Lee Myers, "Officials Push U.S.-China Relations Towards Point of No Return," *The New York Times*, July 25, 2020, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/25/world/asia/us-china-trump-xi.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/25/world/asia/us-china-trump-xi.html</a>;
- https://www.state.gov/communist-china-and-the-free-worlds-future/
- [6] Ana Swanson, "A New Red Scare is Reshaping Washington," *The New York Times*, July 21, 2019, A1.
- [7] Edward Wong, Michael Crowley, and Ann Swanson, "Biden Journey on China Has a Hard Turn," *The New York Times*, September 7, 2020, A1.
- [8] Wong, Crowley, Swanson, "Biden Journey on China Has a Hard Turn," A15.
- [9] See for example, Nicholas Kristof, "'We're No. 28! And Dropping," *The New York Times*, September 9<sup>th</sup>, 2020, <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/09/opinion/united-states-social-progress.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2020/09/09/opinion/united-states-social-progress.html</a>. The U.S. currently ranks 91<sup>st</sup> in access to quality basic education and 97<sup>th</sup> in access to quality health care.
- [10] Alfred W. McCoy, "World War III With China: How It Might Actually Be Fought," *Le Monde Diplomatique*, September 27, 2017, <a href="https://mondediplo.com/openpage/world-war-iii-with-china">https://mondediplo.com/openpage/world-war-iii-with-china</a>; Alfred W. McCoy, *In the Shadows of the American Century: The Rise and Decline of U.S. Global Power* (Chicago: Haymarket Books, 2017). The U.S. has 343 times more cases of Covid-19 in per capita terms than China. See Vijay Prashad and John Ross, "The Difference Between the U.S. and China's Response to Covid-19 is Staggering," *Counterpunch*, September 15, 2020, <a href="https://www.counterpunch.org/2020/09/15/the-difference-between-the-u-s-and-chinas-response-to-covid-19-s-staggering/">https://www.counterpunch.org/2020/09/15/the-difference-between-the-u-s-and-chinas-response-to-covid-19-s-staggering/</a>
- [11] The World Bank in China, <a href="https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/china/overview">https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/china/overview</a>; Helga Zepp-Larouche, "The Secret of China's Success Model," in *End the McCarthyite Witch Hunt Against China and President Trump* (Executive Intelligence Review, EIR News Service, 2019), 2, 3; "High Speed Rail in China," *Wikipedia*, <a href="https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/High-">https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/High-</a>
- speed rail in China#:~:text=High%2Dspeed%20rail%20(HSR),(120%E2%80%93220%20 mph).&text=The%20HSR%20network%20reached%2036%2C000,total%20length%20in%2 0August%202020.; "China Overtakes the U.S. as Number One in Buying Power," https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3085501/china-overtakes-us-no-1-buying-power-still-clings-developing.
- [12] Through this initiative China has also sought to invest in port development and plans to create fifty special economic zones. See Andrew Chatzky and James McBride, "China's Massive Belt and Road Initiative," Council on Foreign Relations, <a href="https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/chinas-massive-belt-and-road-initiative">https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/chinas-massive-belt-and-road-initiative</a>
- [13] Martin Hart Landsberg, "A Critical Look at China's One-Belt, One-Road Initiative," *Monthly Review Online*, October 5, 2018, <a href="https://mronline.org/2018/10/05/a-critical-look-at-chinas-one-belt-one-road-initiative/">https://mronline.org/2018/10/05/a-critical-look-at-chinas-one-belt-one-road-initiative/</a>
- [14] See Marc Fisher, Emily Shapira, and Emily Rauhala, "Behind Erik Prince's China Venture," *The Washington Post*, May 4, 2018, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/world/wp/2018/05/04/feature/a-warrior-goes-to-

- china-did-erik-prince-cross-a-line/; <a href="https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/chinas-massive-belt-and-road-initiative">https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/chinas-massive-belt-and-road-initiative</a>
- [15] François de Soyres, Alen Mulabdic, Michele Ruta, "Common Transport Infrastructure: Welfare Effects of the Belt and Road Initiative," *Vox EU*, July 12, 2019, <a href="https://voxeu.org/article/welfare-effects-belt-and-road-">https://voxeu.org/article/welfare-effects-belt-and-road-</a>
- <u>initiative#:~:text=Our%20results%20show%20that%20BRI,all%20countries%20along%20BRI%20corridors.</u>
- [16] See Jeremy Kuzmarov, "Shadowing Douglas MacArthur: Obama's Dangerous Pivot to Asia," in *Obama's Unending Wars*, 190-219.
- https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/United\_States\_military\_deployments#East\_Asia,\_Southeast\_Asia, and Pacific Ocean
- [18] See William L. Neumann, "How American Policy Towards Japan Contributed to War in the Pacific," in *Perpetual War for Perpetual Peace: A Critical Examination of the Foreign Policy of Franklin Delano Roosevelt and Its Aftermath*, ed. Harry Elmer Barnes (New York: Ostara, 1953), 231-269.
- [19] Karl E. Meyer, "The Opium War's Secret History," *The New York Times*, June 28, 1997. Writing home, Delano said he could not pretend to justify the opium trade on moral grounds, "but as a merchant I insist it has been . . . fair, honorable and legitimate," and "no more objectionable than the importation of wines and spirits to the U.S."
- [20] <u>http://chinarising.puntopress.com/2018/04/06/james-bradley-tells-it-like-it-is-on-chinarising-radio-sinoland-180406/</u>
- [21] <a href="https://chinarising.puntopress.com/2018/03/20/china-tech-invention-innovation-technology-research-and-development-past-present-future-5000-years-of-progress-a-china-rising-radio-sinoland-living-document/; <a href="https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Sick">https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Sick</a> man of Asia [22] <a href="https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Century">https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Century</a> of humiliation
- See Jonathan D. Spence, *The Search for Modern China*, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. (New York: W.W. Norton, 1990), 141, 152, 160, 161.
- [24] See William Hinton, Through a Glass Darkly: U.S. Views of the Chinese Revolution (New York: Monthly Review Press, 2006); Minqi Li, The Rise of China and the Demise of the Capitalist World Economy (New York: Monthly Review Press, 2009).
- [25] See James Peck, Washington's China: The National Security World, the Cold War, and the Origins of Globalism (Amherst, MA: University of Massachusetts Press, 2006).
- [26] Garrett Underhill and Ronald Schiller, "The Tragedy of the U.S. Army," *Look Magazine*, February 13, 1951, 27; Jeremy Kuzmarov, "Barbarism Unleashed," <a href="http://peacehistory-usfp.org/korean-war/">http://peacehistory-usfp.org/korean-war/</a>
- [27] Jayshree Bajoria, "Nationalism in China," *Council on Foreign Relations*, April 22, 2008, <a href="https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/nationalism-china">https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/nationalism-china</a>. On the atrocities in the Korean War, see Kuzmarov, "Barbarism Unleashed."
- [28] Bajoria, "Nationalism in China."
- [29] Xi Jinping, "Speech at 'The Road to Rejuvenation," November 29, 2012, <a href="https://chinacopyrightandmedia.wordpress.com/2012/11/29/speech-at-the-road-to-rejuvenation/">https://chinacopyrightandmedia.wordpress.com/2012/11/29/speech-at-the-road-to-rejuvenation/</a>
- [30]http://en.chnmuseum.cn/exhibition/current\_exhibitions\_648/201911/t20191120\_171616. html
- [31] <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2017-11/29/c\_1122031311.htm</u> and <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/politics/2016-11/29/c\_1120016588.htm</u>
- [32] Michael A. Peters, "The Chinese Dream: Xi Jinping Thought on Chinese Socialism with Chinese Characteristics For a New Era," *Educational Philosophy and Theory*, November 24, 2017, 1299-1304, https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/00131857.2017.1407578

- [33] https://www.state.gov/communist-china-and-the-free-worlds-future/
- [34] Peters, "The Chinese Dream"; Roderick MacFarquhar, "China: The Superpower of Mr. Xi." The Review Books. York ofAugust https://www.nybooks.com/articles/2015/08/13/china-superpower-mr-xi/ For Kurt Campbell, the Assistant Secretary of State for Southeast Asian Affairs under President Obama, and Ely Ratner, Deputy National Security adviser to Vice President Joe Biden, U.S. efforts to engage with China in the past failed because China did not liberalize its economy enough. Kurt M. Campbell and Ely Ratner, "The China Reckoning: How Beijing Defied American Expectations," Foreign March/April Affairs, 2018. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2018-02-13/china-reckoning
- [35] Power and Rice quoted in Wong. Crowley, and Swanson, "Biden Journey on China Has a Hard Turn." On the cooptation of human rights by the U.S. government, see James Peck's fine study, *Ideal Illusions: How the U.S. Government Coopted Human Rights* (New York: Metropolitan Books, 2010).
- [36] William F. Engdahl, *Target China: How Washington and Wall Street Plan to Cage the Asian Dragon* (San Diego, CA: Progressive Press, 2014), 34, 45, 49, 50. The CIA had long supported the Dalai Lama, and may have helped finance the Free Tibet movement which played up China's human rights abuses in Tibet, while ignoring the authoritarian features of the Dalai Lama's rule. The National Endowment for Democracy (NED) has also financed the World Uighur Congress which promotes secession and an end to China's occupation of East Turkmenistan.
- [37] Lindsay Maizland, "China's Modernizing Military," *Council on Foreign Relations*, February 5, 2020, <a href="https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/chinas-modernizing-military">https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/chinas-modernizing-military</a>. Only Russia has developed the hypersonic missile, not the U.S. which will not have one for a number of years.
- [38] McCoy, "World War III with China;" Maizland, "China's Modernizing Military."
- [39] McCoy, "World War III with China."
- [40] David C. Gompert, Astrid Stuth Cavellos, Cristina L. Garrafola, "War with China: Thinking Through the Unthinkable," (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2016).
- [41] McCoy, "World War III with China."
- [42] McCoy, "World War III with China."
- [43] McCoy, "World War III with China."
- October 25, 2020

CovertAction Magazine